BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

LICENSING REGULATORY COMMITTEE







Meeting: Thursday 1st September, 2016






at 2.00 p.m. (Drawing Room)
PRESENT:- Councillors Callister (Chairman), Biggins, Derbyshire, Gill and W. McClure.
Officers Present:- Anne Chapman (Environmental Health Manager), Graham Barker (Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer), Jennifer Curtis (Senior Licensing Officer), Jane Holden (Acting Principal Legal Officer) and Jon Huck (Democratic Services Manager).

Legal Representative:- Paul O’Donnell (Local Authority Retained Solicitor).
40 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitutes
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Cassells and Maddox.

41 – Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting held on 21st July, 2016 were taken as read and confirmed.

The Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Committee held on 21st July, 2016 were noted.
42 – Application for Removal of a Condition on a Street Trading Consent
The Principal Environmental and Licensing Officer reported that the Licensing Authority had received an application for a Street Trading consent from Mr Joseph Elliot.

Mr Elliot’s application was for a stationary catering van to be sited at Unit 17, Meeting Industrial Estate, Park Road, Barrow.  It was his intention to sell hot food, hot drinks, cold drinks and snacks, Monday to Friday, 8am-2.30pm and Saturdays 10.00am to 2.00pm. 

Such stationary trading contravened a condition attached to street trading consents; therefore the removal of this condition was required if Members decided to grant the consent.

A map showing the area in which Mr Elliot had applied to trade was attached as an appendix to the Officer’s report.
Consents were issued subject to a set of standard conditions and could be granted for a period not exceeding 12 months. Mr Elliot had applied for a 12 month Street Trading Consent.

Condition number 12 stated that:


“The Trader must operate his/her business on a mobile basis and can therefore stop for only 10 minutes in any section of a street and thereafter must move into a different street and must not then return to the same section of that street that day.”

As part of the application procedure the Licensing Authority had consulted with the Planning Department, Trading Standards, Cumbria Constabulary and Cumbria Highways.

At the time of writing the report no representations had been received from consultees.

Mr Elliot attended the Licensing Regulatory Committee and made representation in support of his application.
RESOLVED:- That the Street Trading Consent be granted for a period of 12 months (subject to restriction) and the removal of conditions number 12 be approved.
Restriction
1. That advertising boards on the highway be prohibited.
43 – Environmental Health Manager – Request to Change Delegations

The Environmental Health Manager reported that a review had been taken of the Environmental Health Manager’s delegations in the Council’s Constitution recently.  Her report requested that Members consider adding a delegation which would allow her to suspend Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Vehicle licences under certain circumstances.  This would allow suspensions to be made promptly and aid the effective and efficient running of the taxi licensing function.
The report also sought a further delegation to be added relating to the return of vehicle identification plates or discs in certain circumstances.

The current Constitution of the Council stated that the Environmental Health Manager had a delegation in respect of taxi licensing functions as follows:

‘To suspend private hire and hackney carriage drivers and operators who contravene the conditions of a licence or other relevant legislation.’

Adding further delegations to the Environmental Health Manager’s role would be beneficial to allow action to be taken promptly if required to protect public safety.  The suggested additional delegations related to:-
i) The suspension of private hire and hackney carriage vehicle licences; and

ii) The ability to give notice requiring the proprietor of a hackney carriage or private hire vehicle to return identification plates or discs to the Council within seven days in the circumstances set out in the legislation below.

Relevant Legislation

Section 50 (1) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 (the 1976 Act), required that vehicle proprietors shall present their hackney carriage or private hire vehicles for inspection and testing by or on behalf of the Council within such period and at such place as they may by notice reasonably require.  This section also stated that testing shall not take place on more than three separate occasions in 12 months.

Section 50 (5) stated that failure to comply with the provisions in this section was an offence.

Section 60 (1) of the 1976 Act, provided that a District Council may suspend or revoke, or refuse to renew a vehicle licence on any of the following grounds:—

(a)
that the hackney carriage or private hire vehicle is unfit for use as a hackney carriage or private hire vehicle;

(b)
any offence under, or non-compliance with, the provisions of the Act of 1847 or of this Part of this Act by the operator or driver; or

(c)
any other reasonable cause.

Section 60 (2) of the 1976 Act stated that a District Council shall give to the proprietor of the vehicle, notice of the grounds on which the licence had been suspended or revoked or on which they had refused to renew the licence within fourteen days of such suspension, revocation or refusal.

Section 60 (3) stated any proprietor aggrieved by a decision of a District Council under this section may appeal to the Magistrates’ Court.

Section 58 (1) of the 1976 Act states that on-

a) 
the revocation or expiry of a vehicle licence in relation to a hackney carriage or private hire vehicle; or

b)
the suspension of a licence under Section 68 of this Act;

a District Council may by notice require the proprietor of that vehicle to return to them the vehicle identification plate or disc which was attached to the vehicle (hackney carriage) or had been issued for the vehicle (private hire).

Section 58 (2) stated that if a proprietor failed without reasonable excuse to comply with the terms of a notice under subsection 1 of this section-

a) He shall be guilty of an offence and liable on summary conviction to a fine and also a daily fine; and

b) Any authorised Council Officer or Constable shall be entitled to remove and retain the plate or disc from the vehicle.

Vehicle Testing

The Environmental Health Manager reported that the Council’s current requirement for vehicle testing depended upon the age of the vehicle. Vehicles were tested at one of the Council approved testing stations 2 or 3 times a year. 

Vehicle proprietors were reminded to submit their vehicles for testing (this was the notice required by Section 50 set out above) by letter at least 30 days before their mid-term or renewal tests were due. If the vehicle proprietor failed to submit the vehicle for testing, the licence should then be suspended using Section 60 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, until such time as a valid test certificate was obtained.

The Environmental Health Manager could re-instate the vehicle licence if a valid test certificate was obtained, using delegated powers.

RESOLVED:- That the following wording be added to the Environmental Health Manager’s delegations in the Council’s Constitution:-
a) ‘To suspend private hire and hackney carriage vehicle licences on any of the grounds contained in Section 60 Local Government Miscellaneous Provisions Act 1976’; and 

b) ‘To give notice requiring the proprietor of a private hire or hackney carriage vehicle, to return vehicle identification plates or discs to the Council within seven days in relation to any of the grounds contained in Section 58 Local Government Miscellaneous Provisions Act 1976’.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

44 – Policy Relating to the Fitness of Applicants for Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Driver’s Licences
The Principal and Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer reported that following a review of the current Council guidelines on the fitness of applicants for hackney carriage and private hire drivers licences, Officers had developed a new draft policy which was presented to Members at their Committee meeting on 30th June, 2016.  At that meeting Members had approved a public consultation of the new draft Policy, including its additional requirement to enable the Licensing Authority to introduce appropriate and necessary training, to continually improve driver standards, knowledge and awareness. 

The Council had a duty to ensure that those licensed to drive hackney carriages and private hire vehicles were suitable persons to do so, and would wish to satisfy itself that applicants and licensed drivers were safe drivers with good driving records and adequate experience, sober, courteous, mentally and physically fit, honest and not persons who would take advantage of their employment to abuse or assault passengers. 

Sections 51 and 59 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 provided that a District Council shall not grant a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire Driver licence unless they were satisfied that the applicant was a fit and proper person to hold a licence.  No definition of ‘fit and proper’ was offered and the Council’s discretion was wide-ranging, therefore the Council had guidelines in place to aid the decision making process.

Following a review of the Council’s current guidelines on the fitness of applicants for a drivers licence, Officers developed a new draft Policy.  The review was necessary in part, following the findings of the Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Rotherham.

Following approval a public consultation by the Licensing Regulatory Committee on the 30th June, 2016, the consultation was carried out between 1st and 30th July, 2016, via the Councils website and directly with the current licensed drivers via email, if those details were held. The consultation was also publicised on the Furness Taxi Trade Association Facebook page and in a news article published in the North West Evening Mail on 2nd July, 2016.
A copy of the draft policy was attached as an appendix to the Officer’s report which included the amendments made by Members prior to the consultation.

The draft policy would be the basis on which all driver applications were determined, however it was important to note that every application must be treated on its own merits, and where decisions may be made that departed from the Policy, that decision should be accompanied by full reasons.

All decisions to grant or refuse a licence, including any Officer using delegated powers, would do so in accordance with this policy. Every decision would be recorded stating the facts upon which the decision was made and full reasons for the decision. Those making the decision should be aware that departing from the Policy without sufficient reason, or failing to give consideration to such circumstances, may give rise to a judicial review of the decision.

Members noted that Officers had identified that there was a need for appropriate training within the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire licensing trade, in order to continually improve driver standards, knowledge and awareness. The draft policy included a new training requirement, and it was this element that had been the focus of the responses.

The Licensing Authority had received five responses as a result of the public consultation and these were attached in full as an appendix to the Officer’s report.

It was clear that those responding to the consultation had focused on the new requirement to undertake training and the potential cost of this. Members noted that with the exception of the Safeguarding Awareness sessions and the Knowledge Test, the remainder of the draft policy amalgamated the Council’s current application criteria and guidance.

The Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer gave clarification on some of the additional points raised as follows:-
a)
Private Hire and Hackney Carriage drivers were exempt from the European working time directive, which would limit them to working a 48-hour week with a 20-minute break every six hours;
b)
All drivers had to undertake a DVLA Group 2 Medical (this was the same level as that required to be a HGV Driver) on application and on their 50th, 56th, 59th, 62nd and 65th Birthdays and each year thereafter; and
c)
Officers were pro-actively enforcing the Smoke free legislation, through issuing Fixed Penalty Notices, to drivers who had been observed smoking in their licenced vehicles.

Having taken the consultation responses into account, it was the Reporting Officer’s view that in order to continually improve driver standards, knowledge and awareness, all new and existing drivers should be required to pass the Knowledge Test and take part in the Safeguarding awareness sessions.  

The Safeguarding Awareness Sessions would have to be undertaken by all applicants/drivers (new or existing) within 12 months of the introduction of the new policy.  Failure to attend may result in suspension/revocation or refusal to renew the relevant drivers licence.  The sessions would be free of charge for the first 12 months from the date of the policy.  After that a charge for the sessions would be made and this would be recovered through the licence as part of the fee setting process.

The written Knowledge Test would have to be undertaken and passed by all new applicants as part of the application procedure. All existing drivers would also be expected to take and pass the test before the renewal of their drivers licence.  Failure to undertake and pass the test may result in refusal to renew the appropriate licence. Officers considered that the cost for the tests would be reasonable and they will be set as part of the annual fee setting process later this year.  

For new applicants, the cost was likely to be approximately £12. This was based on the likelihood of tests being taken on a one-to-one basis with Officers due to the relatively low number of new applications. For existing drivers making a renewal application, the cost was likely to be around £0.50 per licence. This was based on the likelihood of tests being undertaken in group sessions.

RECOMMENDED:- That it be noted that the Draft Fitness of Applicants for Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licences Policy and the results from the consultation be reported to the Executive Committee on 7th September, 2016 for consideration before being forwarded to Full Council, with any proposals, for adoption.
The meeting closed at 2.30 p.m.
